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M I N U T E S 

EXECUTIVE SESSION:

At 3:30 PM, the Board convened in Executive Session to discuss the performance of a public employee in the Central Conference Room of the Administration Building of Shoreline Community College.   

RECONVENE IN REGULAR SESSION:

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Jeffrey Lewis at 4:09 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building of Shoreline Community College. 

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Ms. Gidget Terpstra, Mr. Dick Stucky, and Ms. Elsa Welch were present.

Mr. Alan Smith represented the Office of the Attorney General.

CONSENT AGENDA:

The Consent Agenda motion for October was:

Motion 05:56:
A motion was made by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson to approve the Minutes, as written, of the Special and Regular Meetings of the Board of Trustees, held on the following dates:





Thursday, October 13, 2005 – Special Session





Wednesday, October 26, 2005 – Regular Session

Ms. Elsa Welch seconded the motion, and, at the Chair’s call for comment before the vote, Ms. Gidget Terpstra noted that no second or record of the vote was included in Motion 05:52, made at the October 26, 2005 Board Meeting.  After brief discussion, the Board agreed that the following amendment be included to Motion 05:52 in the October 26, 2005, Minutes:
“Mr. Dick Stucky seconded the motion which the Board approved unanimously.  (Amended per 12/7/05 Minutes)”
It was further noted that, on page 11 of the October 26, 2005, Minutes, no Adjournment time was noted.  After consultation with AAG Mr. Alan Smith, all agreed that 6:00 PM will be added to the Minutes as the Adjournment time.

Chair Lewis then called for the question, at which time the Board voted unanimously to accept the Minutes from the October 13, 2005, Special Meeting and the October 26, 2005, Regular Meeting with retroactive changes.  
MEET SHORELINE COMMUNITY COLLEGE’S ATHLETIC TEAMS – FALL QUARTER 2005:

Mr. Ken Burrus, SCC Athletic Director, provided background on the college’s athletic programs, then introduced the athletes who were in attendance as well as their coaches.  He said Volleyball has traditionally been the college’s strongest sports program, having been to the playoffs five times.  He credited co-head coaches Raquel West and Mark West for this success.  Men’s Soccer this year was the most successful team in over a decade.  Soccer is coached by George Dremousis.  Women’s Soccer experienced 12 wins, four ties and no losses.  The team won the northern region championship, won the playoff and competed in the Final-Four playoffs.  Women’s Soccer coach is Mark Szabo.
He announced that the Most Valuable Player is Kalina Hartliep and Northern Region Coach of the Year is Mark Szabo.
Mr. Burrus explained the philosophy of the athletic department, saying winning cannot be the primary goal of student athletes at Shoreline.  Students attending Shoreline do not plan on making a living playing a sport, so the department encourages the student athletes to use their athletic participation as a way to become eligible for scholarships and to move on.   Athletic competition is exciting to watch, represents the college in a positive fashion, and there is always the chance to win.  The most important goal for athletes at Shoreline is academic success.  Mr. Burrus credited Mr. Steve Seki, Student Success Manager, for assisting student athletes toward student success by helping to connect them with campus resources, monitoring grades, keeping coaches informed of student progress and helping with student recruiting.  He felt Mr. Seki’s presence gave the college a boost both with recruiting and retention. 
PRESENTATION TO THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES FROM DR. AND MRS. JOHN TERREY:

Interim President, Dr. Lee Lambert, provided an introduction of Dr. and Mrs. John Terrey, the donors of a gift of artwork to the College.  

Dr. John Terrey and his wife, Elizabeth, residents of Richmond Beach, are donating to Shoreline Community College a collection of prints, books and personal affects relating to James Browning (Jamie) Wyeth.  
The framed pieces include: “The Farm,” a Portfolio of Four Etchings - #97/150 and “La Boheme,” a Lithograph Signed in Limited Edition - #169/250.
Many materials from the Terreys’ gift are currently on display in the Library/Media Center.  

Dr. Terrey served the State Board for Community Colleges as Deputy, and then Executive Director, from 1969 through 1987.  His distinguished career in education includes terms as President of the Washington Education Association and of The Evergreen State College Board of Trustees.  He also served on the Boards of the National Education Association, the Washington State Commission for the Humanities, the Washington State High Technology Coordinating Board, the Washington Job Training Coordinating Board, and The Creative Retirement Institute at Edmonds Community College.

The College Art Committee has been charged with framing the pieces and determining the location of the installation. 

OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:
Chair Jeffrey Lewis introduced Ms. Shoubee Liaw, Shoreline’s newest trustee, who was appointed effective December 10, 2005, by Governor Gregoire.  Ms. Liaw served the College as a trustee previously from 1996 through 2001.    Ms. Liaw addressed the Board, saying her re-appointment is her greatest honor.  
ACTION:  TENURE CONSIDERATION – PETER SPARKS:

Under separate cover the Board received copies of the appointment review committee’s evaluation for one first-year tenure track faculty candidate.  

The Board also received under separate cover a letter from Interim President Dr. Lee Lambert and Interim Vice President for Academic Affairs Dr. John Backes recommending the renewal of the Spring Hire tenure track candidate faculty contract for the 2006-2007 academic year.  

Listed below is the tenure track candidate faculty member and committee co-chairs.

Faculty Member

Discipline/Area
Probation
Committee Chairs

Peter D. Sparks

Psychology

    One

Diana Knauf










Matthew Loper

Motion 05:57:
Mr. Dick Stucky moved that the Board continue the tenure- track status of Mr. Peter D. Sparks.


The Board, by unanimous “Aye” vote, approved the motion which was seconded by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson. 

REPORT:  FACULTY SABBATICAL REPORTS:

Dr. John Backes provided background information for this item.  

During the 2004-2005 academic year, nine faculty members were granted sabbatical leaves.

Elena Bianco


Librarian


One Quarter

Robert Bigley


Music



Three Quarters

Richard Davis


Art/VCT


Three Quarters

Shannon Flynn

Mathematics


Two Quarter

Paul Herrick


Philosophy


One Quarter

Diana Knauf


Psychology


One Quarter

Matthew Loper

Biology/Env Science

Two Quarters

Kristin Marra


Essential Skills

One Quarter

Neal Vasishth


English


Three Quarters

All nine professors have submitted reports describing their sabbatical, which were included in the Trustees’ December Board packet.
Dr. Backes introduced two members of the faculty who had completed sabbaticals during the 2004-2005 academic year, Ms. Elena Bianco and Mr. Dick Davis.  Each faculty member spoke briefly about the purpose, experience and results of their respective sabbaticals.  
REPORT:  PRESIDENTIAL SEARCH:

Interim President, Dr. Lee Lambert, stated there were two primary topics for the Board to consider at today’s meeting.  

One is to approve the membership of the Presidential Search Committee, which has now been reviewed by the College Council.  The Council recommended that the roster of individuals garnering the highest number of votes, as elected by a college-wide constituency election, be forwarded to the Board for approval.  That roster is:

Faculty:  Pamela Dusenberry, Ernest Johnson, Karen Kreutzer, Karen Toreson (Alternate:

               Donna Wilde)

Associate Faculty:  Carol Dyksterhuis (Alternate:  Susan Lulu)
Classified:  Tony Costa, Stephen Gibler, Cindy Mix (Alternate:  Arlene Strong)
Administrative Exempt:  Susan Hoyne, Jeff Omalanz-Hood, Susana Villamarin, 
                                        (Alternate:  Michele Foley)

Students:  Matt Fitzsimmons, Lucas Meserve, Misa Tanoue 
This roster will be augmented by the Board’s appointment of members of the community. Upon Board approval, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson and Mr. Dick Stucky will serve as ex-officio representatives from the Board and Ms. Jamie Smith will serve as Human Resources Presidential Search liaison.

Motion 05:58:
Ms Gidget Terpstra moved that the Board accept the individuals as listed from the faculty, administrative/exempt, classified, associate faculty and students for membership on the Presidential Search Screening Committee and add Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Mr. Dick Stucky and Ms. Jamie Smith as ex-officio members. 

The motion was seconded by Mr. Dick Stucky, at which time Chair Jeffrey Lewis asked for discussion.  Discussion commenced on how the Presidential Search Committee would be facilitated.  Logistics, access to the applications and general organization will be the responsibility of Ms. Jamie Smith.  Facilitating the Search Committee’s meetings will be the responsibility of the Search Chair.  The Board members discussed options for selecting a chair, asking for input from Ms. Karen Toreson and Ms. Peggy Lytle.  

Ms. Jamie Smith added that she is working with the Presidential Search consultant on the potential timeline, which she will make available to the Board.  Completing the timeline will help to estimate the time commitment for community members. 

Concluding discussion, the Board agreed that further discussion and selection of a Search Committee Chair could take place at the January 25, 2006, Board meeting. 

At the call for the question, the motion was approved by unanimous “aye” vote of the Board. 

Dr. Lambert continued his report, saying comments from the focus groups, which were held specifically to solicit comments about presidential attributes, will be publicized electronically to the entire college community.  

Mr. Dick Stucky reported that he and Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson attended a TACTC Presidential Workshop on December 2.  Three colleges are conducting searches, but Shoreline is farther along than the other two.  After attending, he felt exceptionally good about the process underway at Shoreline, including the experience of both Interim President Lambert and AAG Mr. Alan Smith as well as the recommendations for Mr. Bob Barringer.   Mr. Stucky said the TACTC presenters were very interested in the search process Shoreline is using, saying TACTC is interested in using the elements as a state model.  Ms. Loyer Nelson added that many colleges have used the services of the consultant Shoreline has hired.  Materials which were distributed at the workshop will be copied for all the trustees and for other involved in the search. 

REPORT:  BUDGET PROCESS UPDATE:

Vice President for Administrative Services, Ms. Beverly Brandt, began her report by asking the members of the Budget Committee to stand and be recognized for their work.  

Ms. Brandt presented a Powerpoint to update the Board on the budget process.  

Interim President, Dr. Lee Lambert, spoke to the restructure of the organization of Shoreline.  He asked the Budget Committee to develop the process and criteria, but the committee would not be making the decision about positions to be eliminated.  As Interim President of the College, he accepted that responsibility.  When he analyzed the resulting Budget Committee criteria it became apparent that it was time for the college to look at the administrative structure.  Using the following criteria as a guide, 1) what services are being duplicated, 2) what other institutions have similar positions, 3) what would be the impact to students, and 4) what legal and contractual obligations must the college meet, President’s Leadership Team reviewed structure of Shoreline to decide together what the college should look like as an institution.  
Dr. Lambert further explained that, when considering a restructure, it was necessary to look first at the executive tier of administration, then at the next tier of those who earn more than $75,000 yearly.  President’s Leadership Team looked at the Vice Presidents’ positions, applied against the established criteria (above).  In terms of what makes sense for the college structure, the Workforce and Economic Development Vice President position is to be eliminated, as well as the supporting Confidential Assistant position.  The elimination of these positions, Dr. Lambert emphasized, is no reflection on the capability or performance of the individuals holding those positions.  He continued to explain that Shoreline has two dean vacancies.  The college currently has eight dean positions, but other institutions, which are larger, have fewer deans.  Interim Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. John Backes, and the Dean Team have been charged with analyzing how the college would look with two fewer deans, or with the elimination of one dean and the continued vacancy of another.  It was also clear that the college needed to consider the number of Executive Directors and the compensation level at which those positions should be allocated.  Dr. Lambert said the position of Senior Executive for Community Development will be reallocated at a reduction as well as the Director for Special Services position.  The title of Executive Vice President for Administrative Services will be renamed to Vice President for Administrative Services.  I
Dr. Lambert continued that if the decisions made will impact individuals, he will meet with each one personally.  In the case of the Workforce and Economic Development (WED) changes, he met with all employees in WED to talk about the impact and the next steps to be taken.  Temporarily, WED areas will report directly to Interim President Lambert.  A restructure committee will be established to determine the best structure for moving forward.  Dr. Lambert plans to collect information from those staff members who will be impacted by the WED restructure to determine where to reassign WED programs.  This restructure process will begin with the new year.  He will bring the new organization structure to the Board once it is complete, which he estimated to be around April 1, 2006, or by the end of the fiscal year.  He cautioned that all changes will be made with the mission of the institution at the forefront and with the least impact on the overall institution. 
Vice President Brandt reiterated that the Budget Committee will provide criteria for the WED restructure, saying Dr. Lambert met with them today and they accepted his offer.  The Budget Committee will also provide checks and balances to see that the criteria is met.
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson voiced concern for the amount of funding Workforce and Economic Development brings to the college.  Dr. Lambert replied that the college must provide good guidance to determine what we want to pursue and maintain.  
Vice President Brandt indicated the Powerpoint presentation she made is available on Day at a Glance. 

Referring to the budget spreadsheets, Ms. Brandt said from now on, a monthly form will be available which will provide more information.  

Chair Jeffrey Lewis said Board members and key staff members met with legislators earlier in the day.  Shoreline faces a near-crisis situation with regard to the college’s health occupation facilities.  This is considered a capital growth project, and the deadline for submission to the State Board for Community and Technical Colleges is December 16, 2005, for the 2007-2009 fiscal year.  
Ms. Gidget Terpstra thanked the staff for their hard work on the budget, noting it is a tough assignment, but the college must be financially sound.  
REPORT:  SCC FACULTY:

Referring to the recent passing of her husband, Mr. Bruce Toreson, Professor Karen Toreson expressed her appreciation to everyone for their support during this difficult time in her life. 

Professor Toreson thanked the Board for working on solutions to difficult situations on campus, including the budget crisis and other issues.  She said the communication process is much more open, giving staff the feeling that they are making a difference with the work they do on committees.  The Sabbatical Selection Committee has convened, however, its work truly begins on January 13, 2006, when sabbatical proposals are due.  Interviews then take place, with committee recommendations submitted to the Interim Vice President for Academic Affairs by February 1.  February 1 is also a due date for tenure recommendations from the Appointment Review Committees.
Regarding the budget reduction, Professor Toreson noted part-time faculty have been affected and have had to leave.  Unless things change, more part-time faculty will be lost.  

She thanked the Board for their support of the part-time equity match, noting that many fellow colleges did not make the match and Shoreline did, even in the midst of a tough budget situation.

Professor Toreson concluded her remarks by thanking Ms. Elsa Welch for the work she did during her term on the Board.

REPORT:  SCC CLASSIFIED:

Ms. Peggy Lytle, representing Classified Staff, reported that, since July 2005, she has seen more open, inclusive and collaborative communication than during the previous ten years.  She said that Dr. Lee Lambert was the reason, with backing by the Board of Trustees.  She said she appreciated Ms. Elsa Welch’s work and is sad to see her depart, but is happy to see Ms. Shoubee Liaw return to the Board. 
REPORT:  SCC STUDENT BODY ASSOCIATION:

ASB Vice President, Mr. Greg Williford, represented the students.  He explained that ASB President, Mr. Elliot Newlin, had a choral concert that evening.  He noted that Mr. Newlin had promised to bring the students’ workplan to tonight’s meeting, but it is still in the process of finalization.  He distributed the students’ fall quarter supplemental budget process. 

Mr. Williford reported on current student government initiatives, saying the PUB transition plan is also on the students’ radar.  He called attention to the accomplishments of Ms. Kristi Asplund, noting she attended today’s Legislative Lunch as the students’ representative, and Mr. Chris Marshall, the Student Advocate.  Mr. Marshall’s role is to resolve issues that students feel need to be addressed.  This year he contacted faculty personally to arrange visits to their classes.  He is also developing an online survey and will come to the next Board meeting to share the results. 
He concluded his report by summarizing upcoming student activities, including the Black Student Union Talent Show, a performance by Funkingroove on December 9 and a visit by State Representative Maralyn Chase also on December 9. 
REPORT:  SCC INTERIM PRESIDENT:

Dr. Lambert began his report by announcing that the vice presidents will provide a written report on activities and achievements in their respective areas of responsibility for the Board members to read as their time permits each month.  
He made note of many positive achievements which have been accomplished by college staff, with the goal of creating opportunities for students and contributing to students’ success.  

Dr. Lambert also acknowledged the campus-wide work of all college staff during a very difficult budget situation, calling attention in particular to the work of the Budget Committee.  Communication has been open and honest and the critical budget decisions have been made through a total campus effort.  Through this process, the college faces restructure.  Due to the restructure, one position has been eliminated, the Vice President for Workforce and Economic Development.  Dr. Lambert acknowledged the contributions of the Vice President for Workforce and Economic Development, Dr. Darlene Miller, and thanked Dr. Miller on behalf of the College.  

DISCUSSION:  BOARD GOALS AND REPORT:  CHAIR, BOARD OF TRUSTEES:
Mr. Jeffrey Lewis summarized the work done at the November 8, 2005, Board of Trustees retreat.  He called attention to the materials included in this month’s Board packet, including the Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities and Threats (SWOT) Analysis and a draft of the Strategic Planning Objectives for the Board.  The first half of the retreat was spent fact-finding.  Mid-afternoon, Executive Director of the State Board for Community and Technical Colleges, Dr. Earl Hale, provided an overview of upcoming system issues.  Then, the Board “rolled up its sleeves” to produce the SWOT Analysis and Strategic Planning Objectives, from which they identified short- and long-term goals.  
Chair Lewis said that the Board plans on adopting the Strategic Planning Objectives document all feedback has been received and questions have been answered.  The SWOT Analysis, however, will not be formally adopted. 
Chair Lewis provided a brief explanation of the Board’s philosophy in preparing the Strategic Objectives, saying it feels the basic vision, mission and values of the College have not changed, and, in fact, are the underpinnings of the institution.  Values of student success, access, diversity, excellence, collaboration, innovation, freedom and environment are supported by the Board, he said, reiterating that though specific objectives may not address action on all of these values, to the Board they are still very important.  
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson called attention to the first long-term objective, “Shoreline’s Strategic Direction is Well Recognized.  She said the College already has a Master Plan, so the wording could be changed to say “update” or “maintain” the Master Plan rather than “undertake.”  She will work with Board Secretary Michele Foley to make this change. 

Asking that new Trustee Ms. Shoubee Liaw would receive a copy for her review prior to the January 25, 2006 Board meeting, Mr. Lewis also expressed his appreciation to retreat facilitator, Dr. Sandy Wall, who helped capture the ideas and clarify the results.  

OTHER ITEMS:

Ms. Gidget Terpstra reported that she attended the November SCC Foundation Board Meeting, where a Presidential Search Focus Group session was conducted.  Discussion at the Foundation meeting included mention of names of community members who may want to serve on the Presidential Search Committee.  

Mr. Dick Stuck mentioned the importance of Shoreline’s Board meeting with the Board of the Shoreline School District, suggesting a date be set after the February levy election.  

Board Chair Jeffrey Lewis then expressed the Board’s thanks to outgoing member Ms. Elsa L. Welch for her years of service on the Board.  He read a Resolution created for her and then made a motion for approval. 

Motion 05:59:
Mr. Jeffrey Lewis moved that the Board adopt Resolution No. 92, Commending Service of Elsa L. Welch, Trustee.   
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson seconded the motion which was adopted unanimously by the Board.
Chair Lewis presented the framed Resolution to Ms. Welch, who said the experience of serving on the Board has made her a stronger person.  She said she will miss everyone, but will continue to keep in touch, and watch as the college continues to grow.  
NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for January 25, 2006, beginning with a Study Session at 3:00 PM and Regular Meeting at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:

Chair Lewis adjourned the meeting at 6:48 PM.







Signed: __________________________ 








      Jeffrey P. Lewis, Chair

Attest: ____________________, 2006 

_______________________________ 

     Michele Foley, Secretary

